
 PROCEEDINGS  
 

A meeting of the Lancaster City Council was held in the Town Hall, Morecambe, at 6.00 p.m. on 
Wednesday, 25 September 2024, when the following Members were present:- 
   
 
 

Hamish Mills (Deputy Mayor) Suhir Abuhajar 

Joanne Ainscough Catherine Armistead 

Mandy Bannon Matthew Black 

Louise Belcher Gerry Blaikie 

Phil Bradley Keith Budden 

Roger Cleet Ruth Colbridge 

Maria Deery Roger Dennison 

Tom Fish Andrew Gardiner 

Martin Gawith Alan Greenwell 

Tim Hamilton-Cox John Hanson 

Chris Hanna Prof Chris Harris 

Paul Hart Colin Hartley 

Ross Hunter Caroline Jackson 

Peter Jackson Jack Lenox 

John Livermore Sally Maddocks 

Sarah McGowan Isabella Metcalf-Riener 

Paul Newton Jean Parr 

Margaret Pattison Catherine Potter 

Joyce Pritchard Sarah Punshon 

Sam Riches James Sommerville 

Jackson Stubbs Paul Stubbins 

Sandra Thornberry Sue Tyldesley 

David Whitaker John Wild 

Nick Wilkinson Jason Wood 
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31 APOLOGIES  
 
 Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Phil Black, Brett Cooper, Claire 

Cozler, Gina Dowding, Kate Knight, Abi Mills, Paul Newton, Sue Penney, Robert Redfern 
and Paul Tynan.   

  
32 MINUTES  
 
 The minutes of the meeting held on 24 July 2024 were signed by the Deputy Mayor as a 

correct record.  
  
33 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
 No declarations of interest were made.   
  
34 ANNOUNCEMENT  - HONORARY ALDERMAN STUART MEWS  
 
 The Deputy Mayor reported the sad passing of Honorary Alderman Stuart Mews who died 

on 29th August 2024. Stuart was elected in 1978 and was made an Honorary Alderman in 
1993.  
 

Members stood for a minute’s silence in memory of  
Honorary Alderman Stuart Mews  

  
35 ANNOUNCEMENT - MUSIC WITH THE MAYOR  
 
 The Deputy Mayor reminded Councillors about the Music with the Mayor events that would 

be taking place through out the year, covering a range of music styles. Posters were 
around the Town Halls advertising an event on Saturday and further details could also be 
found on the Mayor’s Facebook page. 
 
All Councillors were urged to attend if they could to raise money for the Mayor’s Charities.  

  
36 ANNOUNCEMENT - LEADER'S REPORT  
 
 The Deputy Mayor informed Councillors that a written Leader’s report would be circulated 

to Members when it became available and would be appended to the public minutes of the 
next meeting of full Council.  

  
37 QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 11  
 
 The Deputy Mayor advised that no questions had been received from members of the 

public in accordance with the provisions of Council Procedure Rule 11.  
  
38 PETITIONS AND ADDRESSES  
 
 The Deputy Mayor informed Members that no petitions or requests to address Council had 

been received from members of the public.  
  
39 PROVISIONAL REVENUE, CAPITAL AND TREASURY MANAGEMENT OUTTURN 

2023/2024  
 
 The Chief Financial Officer submitted a report seeking Council’s consideration of various 
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matters in connection with the annual Treasury Management outturn report for 2023/24. 
 
Councillor Hamilton-Cox, Cabinet Member with particular responsibility for Finance and 
Resources, presented the report and responded to questions from Councillors.  
 
The report was for noting. 
 
Resolved: 
 
That the report be noted. 
  

  
40 ALLOCATION OF SEATS TO POLITICAL GROUPS  
 
 Council considered a report setting out the calculations relating to the allocation of seats in 

accordance with the Local Government and Housing Act 1989.  
 
Councillor Wood, Cabinet Member with particular responsibility for Corporate Services, 
presented the report, which had been submitted due to a change to the political 
composition of the Council when Councillor Bradley left the Labour Group to become a 
non-aligned independent Councillor.  
 
Councillor Wood proposed, seconded by Councillor Hamilton-Cox, that: 
 
“The recommendation, as set out in the report, be approved.” 
 
There was no debate. The proposition was clearly carried when put to the vote. 
 
Resolved: 
 
That in accordance with Section 15 of the Local Government and Housing Act, 1989 and 
Part 4 of the Local Government (Committees and Political Groups) Regulations, 1990, the 
City Council approves the calculations and allocation of seats set out in this report, 
including the adjustments set out in the table in 3.4 of the report.   

  
41 APPOINTMENT TO AN OUTSIDE BODY - LANCASTER CHARITY  
 
 Councillor Wood presented a report asking Council to consider nominating a Councillor for 

appointment as a Trustee of the Lancaster Charity in place of Councillor Claire Cozler. The 
Council had six places for Trustees on the Lancaster Charity, the five other Councillors 
were Councillors Brookes, Budden, Pritchard, Redfern and Tynan. 
 
The report explained that the basis of this appointment had been determined by Council in 
June 2023 as one which should be determined by the Labour Group, since a resolution 
was made at that meeting that:  
 
“…the six places on the Board of Trustees of the Lancaster Charities be appointed to in 
approximate proportionality of two Labour, two Green, one Liberal Democrat and one 
Conservative. If one of the seats is not filled it is to go to a vote at Council.”  
 
Councillor Wood proposed that the basis agreed in June 2023 be reconfirmed. Councillor 
Hanna seconded the proposition which was clearly carried when put to the vote.  
 
The Labour Group had informed Democratic Support that they would be nominating 
Councillor Belcher. This was confirmed by Councillor Wood and seconded by Councillor 
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Hanna. 
 
After a vote approving the nomination, the Deputy Mayor declared that Councillor Belcher 
be recommended to the Lancaster Charity for the vacant Trustee place.  
 
Resolved: 
 
(1) That the basis of appointment to the Lancaster Charity agreed by Council in June 

2023 be reconfirmed. 
 
(2) That Councillor Belcher be recommended for appointment as a Trustee of the 

Lancaster Charity.  
  
42 APPOINTMENTS AND CHANGES TO COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP  
 
 The Deputy Mayor informed Councillors that, since the last Council meeting, the following 

changes had taken place. 
 

 Councillor Brookes had taken the Green Group vacant seat on the Standards 
Committee 

 Councillor Stubbins had taken the Green Group vacant seat on the People and 
Organisational Development Committee 

 Councillor Stubbs had taken the places on Budget and Performance Panel and the 
Standards Committee left vacant by the resignation of Councillor Sophie Maddocks 

 Councillor Abi Mills had stepped down from the Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 
with Councillor Deery taking her place 

 Councillor Hamilton-Cox had stepped down from Licensing Committee to be 
replaced by Councillor Deery. 

 
It was reported that, as a result of the adjustments required as a result of the new 
calculation of political balance (minute 40 refers): 
 

 Councillor Hamilton-Cox would take the place of Councillor Cozler on the Planning 
Regulatory Committee. 

 Councillor Gardiner would take the place of Councillor Ainscough on the Appeals 
Committee. 
 

The Deputy Mayor afforded Councillor Gardiner the opportunity to speak to thank all 
Councillors and officers who had passed good wishes to him during his recent illness and 
asked that the Deputy Mayor pass on his best wishes to the Mayor for her recovery.   

  
43 QUESTIONS UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 12  
 
 The Mayor advised that no questions had been received by the Chief Executive in 

accordance with Council Procedure Rules.    
  
44 MINUTES OF CABINET  
 
 Council considered the Cabinet minutes of the meetings held on 9th and 31st of July 2024.  

 
Resolved: 
 
That the minutes be noted.  

  



COUNCIL 25TH SEPTEMBER 2024 
 

  

 Mayor 
 

(The meeting finished at 6.36 p.m.) 
 

Any queries regarding these Minutes,  
please contact Debbie Chambers, Senior Manager, Democratic Support & Elections/Deputy 

Monitoring Officer - email dchambers@lancaster.gov.uk 
 


